
THE CORPORATION OF THE CITY OF ST. THOMAS 
URBAN DESIGN COMMITTEE 

 
ROOM 309           
CITY HALL                        
 

May 20, 2015 

The meeting convened at 11:00 a.m.  
 
ATTENDANCE
 

       

Members     
Councilor Linda Stevenson    Wendell Graves, CAO/Clerk 

Officials 

Councilor Joan Rymal   Matt Smale, Corporate Administrative Clerk 
Beth Burns, Downtown Development Board 
Tino Clarke, Heritage Committee   
 

Russell Schnurr, Heritage Committee    
Regrets 

 

The CAO/Clerk provided the members with a summary of the intent of the CIP and how 
it was administered.  He further noted the funding amounts that each project could be 
eligible for which was included in the CIP information package. 

Overview of the Community Improvement Program 

 
The members were informed that Council budgeted $50,000 for the 2015 program, that 
the program was based on applicants receiving a maximum of 50% funding and that 
when a grant was conferred to a project that money was first applied to paying off any 
outstanding CIP loan balance for the project.  
 
The CAO/Clerk outlined the application process.  When an application was received, it 
was first vetted with the applicant at the staff level to determine that it was complete and 
that it met eligibility criteria.  The application was then submitted to the Committee for 
consideration, comment, and approval.  The final step following Committee approval was 
for a report to be submitted to Council requesting that a loan or grant agreement be 
authorized.  
 
The members inquired about any safeguards the City had in place to ensure City funds 
were being utilized properly. 
 
The CAO/Clerk advised that all CIP agreements were registered on title.  Before any 
funding was released the property had to be deemed clear of any property tax arrears, 
building or fire code violations, a building permit had to be issued for all work 
completed.  Applicants were required to submit original receipts to the CAO/Clerk’s 
Office ensuring proof or purchase for materials and services.  Finally, applicants were 
required to maintain ownership of the property for at least 5 years following the 
completion of work. 



 
Currently, there were no set deadlines once an application had been approved before it 
must be completed.  The CAO/Clerk advised that the Committee may want to consider 
some funding “milestones” in the future to encourage timely completion of projects. 
 
Mr. Clarke inquired if the Committee did any other risk screening of applicants such as 
credit checks. 
 
The CAO/Clerk advised that no personal financial checks were done. 
 
The CAO/Clerk advised that there were a few other important principles for the members 
to note including: 

- Applications were considered on a first come, first serve basis. 
- Owners completing work in the downtown area were not required to apply to 

the CIP program.  The Urban Design Committee only reviewed those projects 
seeking CIP funding. 

- Applicants were permitted to seek funding from other sources such as senior 
levels of government in addition to the CIP.  

 

 
Project Applications 

Ms. Carpenter as owner of Jennings Furniture was in attendance to speak to the members 
regarding her application. 

432 Talbot Street – Jennings Furniture 

 
The CAO/Clerk advised that as a general rule, an application for funding under the CIP 
had to be received prior to the start of work on that project.  In this case that rule had 
been waived due to the fact that the applicant had submitted her application just prior to 
the 2014 municipal election and the dissolution of the previous Urban Design Committee. 
 
Councillor Stevenson inquired if the application before the Committee was the same as 
what had been submitted prior to the election. 
 
The CAO/Clerk confirmed that the application was the same. 
 
Ms. Carpenter stated that the only change was that the work had progressed to the point 
where she was no longer seeking a loan but rather just the grant funding of $7,500. 
 
Ms. Carpenter added that the total cost of work was not yet tallied but to date amounted 
to approximately $26,000. 
 
The CAO/Clerk advised that pending approval by the Committee and Council, A grant 
could be processed once Ms. Carpenter had submitted original receipts to the Clerk’s 
Office proving expenses. 
 



The members were provided with before and proposed after photos of the Jennings 
façade. 
 
The members were informed that the sign band between the main and second floors 
would be coloured aluminum.  Ms. Carpenter stated that the original intent was to use 
copper or bronze but due to costs and ease of future maintenance the aluminum was 
selected as an alternative. 
 
The second storey brick work has been soda blasted, and windows including stained glass 
accents will be replaced.  
 
Ms. Carpenter confirmed the signage style and that this signage would be underlit.  
 
Moved by: Coun. Stevenson – Rymal: 
 
THAT The Application for 432 Talbot Street be approved. 
 
Carried. 
 

Ms. Burns declared an interest with regard to the application at 244 ½ - 248 Talbot Street.  
She refrained from voting on matters related to this application. 

Disclosure of Interest 

 

Mr. McLellan was in attendance as the owner’s representative of 244 ½ - 248 Talbot 
Street. 

244 ½ - 248 Talbot Street 

 
The members were provided with a concept drawing of the proposed facades.  Mr. 
McLellan advised that he was seeking a grant of $10,000 for the front and side façade 
and that the total scope of work would be in the $20,000-$25,000 range. 
 
The members inquired about the materials to be used on the front and how they would 
stand up to weather and snow at sidewalk level. 
 
Mr. McLellan stated that he planned to use plywood and a premium dulux paint that his 
supplier had stated would last approximately 10 years. 
 
The members discussed the types of signage to be used on the front. 
 
Mr. McLellan stated that exact signage had yet to be finalized but he envisioned a raised 
lettering similar to that in use at the Coffee Cultures business on Talbot Street. 
 
The members expressed concern about the use of standard plywood at sidewalk level and 
requested that the applicant consider more durable materials such as hardy board or 
marine grade plywood. 
 



The CAO/Clerk noted that this building was located on Talbot Street in the area slated for 
the first phase of the Talbot Street West redevelopment project.  He inquired as to the 
applicants proposed timeline. 
 
Mr. McLellan stated that he would like to begin as soon as possible. 
 
Moved by Coun. Rymal – T. Clarke: 
 
THAT: The application for 244 ½ - 248 Talbot Street be approved in principle subject to 
confirmation of the type of signage to be used and confirmation of materials to be used at 
sidewalk level. 
 
Carried. 
 

The CAO/Clerk advised that this application was in development.  Further information 
would be provided to the Committee as the application was refined. 

633 Talbot Street 

 

The CAO/Clerk provided the members with a listing of approved projects to date under 
the CIP program.  He noted that those projects highlighted in red were considered still in 
process. 

Summary of Projects 

 

The CAO/Clerk advised that meetings were scheduled as needed at the call of the Chair.  
He would notify the chair when an application had been received and was ready to go 
before the Committee. 

Chairperson 

 
Ms. Burns volunteered her name to serve as Chair. 
 
Moved by: Coun. Rymal – Stevenson: 
 
THAT: Ms. Beth Burns be appointed Chairperson of the Urban Design Committee. 
 
Carried. 
 

The members discussed the need to market the CIP program including some promotion 
of successfully completed projects. 

Community Improvement Program Marketing 

 
Councillor Rymal suggested that the program could be mentioned in the DDB newsletter 
sent to all of its members. 
 

Moved by Coun. Rymal - Stevenson: 
Adjournment 

 



THAT: We do now adjourn at 12:30 pm. 
 
Carried. 
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